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“The	dogmas	of	the	quiet	past	are	inadequate	to	
the	stormy	present.	The	occasion	is	piled	high	with	

difficulty,	and	we	must	rise	with	the	occasion.	As	our	
case	is	new,	so	we	must	think	anew	and	act	anew.”		

(Sir	Ken	Robinson)	

E‐LEARNING	IN	SOCIAL		
AND	OCCUPATIONAL	REHABILITAION	

Olga	Horváth[1]	

History	

There	was	a	significant	change	of	attitude	in	the	assessment	of	social	
disadvantages	from	the	1990s	in	Europe.	Needs	for	utilising	remaining	
capacities	 came	 into	view	 instead	of	 adaptation.	Emphasis	was	placed	
on	active	solutions	instead	of	unemployment	benefits	(subsidies).	Great	
emphasis	was	placed	 on	 the	 improvement	of	 the	 employability	 of	 the	
individual	and	the	opportunities	in	education	and	training.	
In	 2005,	 the	 European	 Commission	 declared	 that	 equal	 and	 non‐

discriminatory	access	must	be	provided	for	everyone	to	work,	training	
and	 certain	 occupations.	 EU	 integration	 programmes	 gave	 priority	 to	
the	 improvement	 of	 the	 level	 of	 employability	 of	 people	 experiencing	
disadvantages	 in	 the	 labour	 market,	 the	 increase	 in	 the	 number	 of	
inclusive	workplaces	as	well	as	the	improvement	and	strengthening	of	
tools	 necessary	 for	 alignment.	 These	 programmes	 considered	 indivi‐
dualised	 services,	 services	 assisting	 the	 individual	 the	 most	 effective	
form	of	handling	disadvantages.	
In	 Hungary,	 inter	 alia	 systemic	 transformation	 of	 occupational	

rehabilitation	 occurred	 in	 order	 to	meet	 the	 above	 directives	 and	 EU	
harmonisation	of	legislation.		
Until	 2006,	 target	 organisations	 and	 social	 employers	 working	 in	

government	 and	 non‐profit	 sectors	 acted	 as	 dominant	 players	 of	 em‐
ploying	disabled	people,	people	with	disabilities.	In	these	organisations,	
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highly	 labour‐intensive	 production	 and	 handicraft	 production	 were	
taking	place	with	high	public	support,	however,	the	rate	of	high	labour‐
intensive	wage	work	was	 significant	 as	well.	 These	 systems	 operated	
not	only	uneconomically	but	employees	worked	within	the	system	were	
severely	 segregated,	 there	was	nothing	 to	drive	either	 the	employer	or	
the	employee	to	step	to	the	primary	labour	market.	Shifting	towards	inte‐
grated	 employment	was	 the	 only	 solution	 for	 unemployed	people	with	
disabilities	in	order	to	expand	employment	and	increase	integration.		
In	the	course	of	transformation,	however,	it	became	clear	that	newly	

accredited	 employers	were	 able	 to	 provide	 jobs	 only	 for	 some	 of	 the	
employees,	people	living	in	social	institutions	were	trapped	outside	this	
labour	 market.	 Therefore,	 the	 government	 decided	 to	 create	 new	
supported	 employment	 opportunities	 for	 those	 living	 in	 institutions.	
This	 resulted	 in	 the	 operation	 of	 two	 new	 forms	 of	 employment	
recorded	 in	 the	 new	 law	No.	 III	 of	 1993	 on	 social	 administration	 and	
social	 care,	 namely	 the	 work‐rehabilitation	 as	 well	 as	 the	 developer‐
preparation	 forms	 of	 employment.	 Thereby,	 the	 Social	 Ministry	 was	
looking	at	creating	new	conditions	for	employment	in	nearly	400	insti‐
tutions	 for	 9000	 people	 living	 in	 institutions	 or	 using	 the	 services	 of	
these	institutions.		
The	social	sector,	however,	was	not	prepared	for	this	change.	Those	

working	in	institutions	did	not	have	the	knowledge	either	in	the	field	of	
complex	 rehabilitation,	 or	 that	 of	 work	 organisation,	 production,	
services	or	product	marketing,	etc.		
It	 became	 necessary	 to	 start	 a	 form	 of	 training	 which	 is	 able	 to	

prepare	large	masses	of	workers	simultaneously	for	this	task	so	that	the	
employment	of	those	living	in	institutions	is	able	to	service	the	complex	
rehabilitation;	 moreover,	 as	 a	 field	 of	 employment,	 it	 is	 capable	 of	
improving	the	employability	of	the	target	group	so	that	they	are	able	to	
work	in	the	primary	labour	market.	At	the	same	time,	the	training	had	
to	transmit	special	knowledge	that	is	able	to	transmit	special	skills	and	
specific	methods	 in	 the	occupational	 rehabilitation	of	disabled	people,	
homeless	people,	psychiatric	patients	and	addicted	patients.	
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Therefore,	 the	 Regional	 Social	 Resource	 Center	 Ltd.	 and	 the	 Foun‐
dation	for	the	Equality	of	People	with	Disabilities	started	to	develop	an	
e‐learning	curriculum	with	the	involvement	of	experts	in	2006.	

Brief	introduction	of	the	project	

The	 project	 has	 been	 developed	 for	 the	 mass	 education	 of	 people	
working	 in	 social	 employment	 (occupational	 rehabilitation),	 social	
professionals	 organising	 and	 managing	 employment.	 To	 this	 end,	 the	
partnership	has	developed	and	later	tested	an	efficient	curriculum	built	
on	the	methods	of	knowledge	transfer	besides	working	supporting	self‐
learning	including	information	communication	tools.	Further	goals	of	the	
implementers	included	the	accreditation	of	the	curriculum	after	testing.		
The	 objective	 of	 the	 project	 was	 the	 educated	 professionals	 to	 be	

able	to	improve	the	employability	of	disabled	people,	addicted	patients,	
psychiatric	patients,	homeless	people	and	assist	with	 their	 integration	
into	the	labour	market.	

Activities	performed	in	the	project	are	as	follows:	

1.	Definition	of	the	curriculum	and	methods.	This	activity	was	neces‐
sary	as	those	working	in	the	sector	did	not	form	a	homogenous	group	as	
far	as	their	qualifications	were	concerned.	There	were	teachers	as	well	as	
people	 with	 qualifications	 for	 health	 and	 social	 care.	 Besides,	 such	
methods	 had	 to	 be	 used	 by	 which	 interest	 may	 be	 raised,	 and	 which	
makes	learning	besides	working	interesting	and	desirable.	Furthermore,	
the	opportunity	had	to	be	provided	to	take	classroom	lessons	besides	e‐
learning.	Their	methods	and	appropriate	rate	had	to	be	defined	as	well.	
2.	The	contents	of	the	curriculum	had	to	be	fitted	into	an	appropriate	

framework,	 in	 the	 course	 of	 which	 opportunities,	 frames	 and	 limits	
provided	by	e‐learning	had	to	be	considered.	
3.	E‐learning	 training	had	 to	be	 tested;	 this	had	been	accomplished	

with	the	involvement	of	20	people.	
4.	 Implementers	of	 the	project	 considered	 the	dissemination	of	 the	

project	results,	the	widest	possible	dissemination	of	the	e‐learning	form	
of	training	to	be	relevant.	
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Novelty	and	strengths	of	the	project,	limits,	answers	

Implementers	of	the	project	were	aware	of	the	fact	that	effectiveness	
of	 the	knowledge	 transfer	and	knowledge	acquirement	processes	may	
be	 increased	 by	 the	 application	 of	 information	 communication	 tools,	
however,	 there	 are	 limits	 existing	 as	 the	 application	 of	multimedia	 in	
social	 sectors	 is	 less	 common;	 therefore,	 authors	 of	 the	 curriculum	as	
well	 as	 the	 students	 involved	 had	 to	 be	 prepared	 for	 IT	 applications.	
Printable	version	of	the	curriculum	had	to	be	made	available	as	well	to	
assist	with	the	processing	more	efficiently.		
A	solution	had	to	be	provided	for	the	teachers,	mentors	to	be	able	to	

monitor	the	development	of	the	students	via	the	e‐learning	system,	in‐
tervene	in	the	learning	process,	and	provide	assistance	and	feedbacks.		
Expected	 results	 of	 the	 project,	 its	 effects	 had	 been	 seen	 by	 the	

implementers	as	per	below:	
1.	A	programme	package	had	been	elaborated	and	tested	that	can	be	

disseminated	 widely	 and	 is	 available,	 multipliable,	 independent,	 and	
allows	learning	supported	by	mentors.	
2.	 The	 programme	 package	 will	 be	 suitable	 for	 adult	 training	

accreditation.	So	large	number	of	people	can	be	trained	as	well.		
3.	Social	employment	is	able	to	realise	the	expected	goals	by	increas‐

ing	the	knowledge	of	trained	colleagues	assisting	with	employment	and	
that	of	the	coordinator	colleagues.		

E‐learning	method	

E‐learning	in	training	had	been	interpreted	by	the	implementers	as	a	
special	 information	 and	 knowledge	 transfer	 process	 that	 is	 a	 training	
technology	 integrating	 a	 number	 of	 methodological	 fields.	 Its	 tool	 is	
several	 interconnected	 IT	 systems.	 The	 system	 is	 able	 to	 bridge	 large	
distances;	 thereby	 it	 is	not	only	capable	of	working	 independently	but	
providing	feedback	as	well.	
Its	 great	 advantage	 is	 that	 it	 is	 capable	 of	 handling	 even	 indivi‐

dualised	education	programmes,	the	performance	can	be	assessed,	and	
knowledge	can	be	developed	fast	and	efficiently.		
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Implementers	of	the	project	realised	a	joint	training	system	applying	
the	e‐learning	framework.	It	consists	of	three	central	elements,	printed	
materials	prepared	 for	distance	 learning	 (books,	notes),	personal	 con‐
sultation	and	practice,	as	well	as	e‐learning	applying	different	media.		
E‐teachers	 (12	 people)	 had	 to	 integrate	 several	 roles	 at	 the	 same	

time	 within	 this	 training	 environment.	 They	 had	 to	 consult	 with	 the	
students	 (tutor),	organise	 the	 learning	process,	moreover,	 they	had	 to	
proceed	 with	 the	 curriculum	 development	 as	 the	 education	 content	
itself	had	to	be	elaborated	and	continuously	maintained	as	well.		

Why	the	ILIAS	framework?	

It	was	 of	 primary	 concern	when	 selecting	 the	 framework	 that	 it	 is	
available	 for	 large	 number	 of	 people	 as	 they	 were	 hoping	 for	 the	
training	of	hundreds	of	colleagues,	moreover,	that	it	can	be	fitted	to	the	
IT	system,	it	is	free	of	charge	and	last,	but	not	least	it	is	safe.	
The	ILIAS	framework	suited	the	best	for	all	the	above.	

About	the	e‐curriculum	

The	development	of	the	curriculum	differed	from	that	of	a	traditional	
curriculum	as	the	education	content	itself,	 the	exercises,	the	repetitive	
tasks	 and	 the	 assessment	 had	 to	be	 fitted	 into	 the	 framework.	There‐
fore,	the	tools	of	the	framework	had	to	be	applied	by	the	teachers.	
The	developers	provided	a	curriculum	analysing	 table	on	 top	of	 the	

training	course	that	ensured	the	conscious	reflection	of	the	objectives	of	
education	and	 that	 of	 the	 curriculum,	 the	planning	of	 training	 lessons	
and	the	retracing	of	the	interdependence	of	the	curriculum.	
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Then	the	online	curriculum	elements	related	to	certain	topics	had	to	

be	prepared:	
1.	learning	(subject)	guide	
2.	online	curriculum	
3.	exercises	
4.	tests	assessing	knowledge	
5.	glossary	
6.	forum	(Frequently	Asked	Questions	platform)	
Some	of	these	elements	had	to	be	presented	in	the	entire	curriculum.	

There	were	templates	available	for	the	developers	for	the	presentation.	
E.g.	 the	 definition	 of	 objectives	 to	 each	 curriculum	 fitted	 into	 the	

frame	below:	
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Learning	objectives	
The	objective of	this	
lesson	is	that	...	

Length	of	learning		
1,5	hours	

	

	
	

	
The	 exercises	 or	 the	 tasks	 to	be	 submitted	were	 introduced	by	 the	

“Task	to	be	submitted	and	Exercise	Table”.	
	

	

Exercise	
	

	

Task	to	be	submitted
	

	
There	were	pictogram	warnings	placed	for	the	most	important	parts	

of	 the	 curriculum,	 	 the	 self‐test,	 	 the	 examination	

exercises,	 	as	well	as	the	classroom	exercises 	.		
	
The	 tests	 appeared	 on	 an	 e‐platform	 as	 well.	 The	 test	 templates	

provided	 opportunity	 for	 answering	 answer‐choice	 questions,	 yes/no	
questions,	sentence	completions	and	matching	tasks.	
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The	training	process	

As	 previously	 referred	 to,	 the	 implementers	 applied	 a	 distance	
learning	model	based	on	blended	learning.	
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The	 training	 course	 had	 been	 run	 involving	 the	 following	

subjects:	 social	 studies,	 studies	 on	 disabilities,	 rehabilitation,	 legal	
studies,	 studies	 on	 labour	 market	 services	 and	 management.	 As	
mentioned	 earlier,	 students	 have	 qualifications	 of	 different	 level	 and	
content,	 therefore	 it	was	necessary	to	build	the	curriculum	content	on	
the	widest	 possible	 basis.	 As	 a	matter	 of	 course,	 previous	 knowledge	
had	been	accepted	as	some	students	were	given	a	waiver	from	certain	
subjects	as	a	result	of	a	previous	assessment.	
Trainings	 were	 introduced	 by	 workshops	 in	 each	 subject	 by	 the	

tutors.	
These	meetings	gave	the	opportunity	for	the	participants	to	receive	

all	 the	 necessary	 instructions	 and	 for	 the	 attunement	 to	 occur	 to	 the	
next	topic,	subject.	This	was	followed	by	processing,	mentoring	realised	
in	the	framework.	
In	this	system,	students	could	get	acquainted	with	each	topic	step	by	

step	 and	 learn	 knowledge	 in	 their	 own	 pace.	 Important	 parts	 of	 the	
learning	process	were	 the	exercises,	 tasks	assuring	self‐assessment	as	
well	as	the	summary	reviews	at	the	end	of	each	lesson.	
Students	 performed	 their	 reporting	 obligations	 and	 wrote	 self‐

assessment	tests	within	this	system.	
Students	had	the	opportunity	to	ask	assistance,	details	from	the	tutor	

at	 any	 time	 via	 the	 platform.	These	were	 supported	by	 functions	 that	
made	 the	 monitoring	 of	 the	 students	 as	 well	 as	 the	 tutors	 possible;	
active	users	applied	chatting,	forums	and	e‐mail	functions.	
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The	handling	of	 the	 test	 and	assessment	questions,	 the	 elaboration	
and	sending	of	exercises	and	recording	of	the	solutions	occurred	on	this	
platform	as	well.	

Results	

The	 training	 of	 20	 people	 assisting	 with	 employment	 including	
employment	 coordinators	 had	 been	 realised	 in	 this	 project.	 Tutors	
considered	 the	acquirement	of	 the	curriculum	and	 the	process	 to	be	of	
high	standard;	students	found	the	training	to	be	enjoyable	and	efficient.		
A	 training	 package	 based	 on	 e‐learning	 had	 been	 developed;	 the	

methodology	 of	 composite	 education	 had	 also	 been	 established	 by	 the	
workers.	
Unfortunately,	 as	 many	 other	 projects,	 this	 project	 could	 not	 be	

sustained	 following	 the	end	of	 the	 implementation	period	either.	There	
were	 not	 any	 needs	 arising	 from	 either	 the	 Social	 Ministry	 or	 the	
organisations	and	the	employees	working	within.	Hereinafter,	the	project	
owners	were	not	able	to	bear	the	cost	of	maintenance	any	longer.		
Social	employment	is	still	an	existing	form	of	employment	today	in	Hun‐

gary	and	employees	working	within	try	to	perform	their	work	without	any	
training	 or	 effective	 support.	 Although,	 we	 believe	 –	 the	 author	 of	 the	
article	also	participated	in	the	programme	–	that	the	training	method	and	
content	developed	by	the	project	would	have	been	able	to	prepare	those	
working	 in	 employment	 for	 the	 task	 assisting	 with	 the	 integration	 of	
employability	 and	 the	 labor	 market,	 however,	 it	 could	 have	 provided	
practicable	knowledge	and	method	for	other	fields	of	services	as	well.	
The	saying	is	true	that	no	man	is	a	prophet	in	his	own	land.	In	2009,	

Slovene	 professionals	 showed	 interest	 towards	 the	 project	 within	 the	
framework	of	a	cross	border	programme.	As	occupational	rehabilitation	
had	been	renewed	within	this	period	in	Slovenia	and	they	considered	it	
important	 to	discover	 and	utilise	Hungarian	experiences.	As	 a	 result	 of	
the	 collaborative	work	of	 the	Regional	 Social	Resource	Center	 Ltd.	 and	
the	 OZARA	 Service	 Company	 Ltd.	 (Slovene	 partner)	 the	 Occupational	
Rehabilitation	Coordinator	Training	Programme	had	been	adapted	 into	
the	Slovene	adult	training	system.		
Documents	 of	 the	 programme	 are	 available	 in	 Hungarian	 on	 the	

http://koordinator.rszfk.hu/dokumentumok/20/	website.	
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The	materials	 of	 the	 Regional	 Social	 Resource	 Center	 and	 the	 ILIAS	
User	Manual	had	been	used	in	the	article	which	is	available	at:		
https://abpe.nav.gov.hu/abpe_joomla/index.php?option=com_	

content&view=article&id=61&Itemid=30




